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Synopsis

 

 

 

How did a club night with friends go so off the rails? Nash’s day had started out so well. An adorable barista flirted with her as she picked up her morning espresso, which might have contributed to the distraction that moments later nearly ended in disaster. Nash had used the word “disaster” carelessly not realizing how far the rest of her day would spiral after her tragic morning commute. Picking up girls after midnight in an ER is a clear sign of desperation, right? Unless that girl is the enchanting nurse who keeps coming to her rescue.
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This is the first installment in a series of short stories
all set in Orlando, Florida. 


 

I wrote these stories about a year before the horrible
shooting there. I’ve really struggled with my
feelings about what happened. The whole event felt extra personal because I
lived in Orlando during my twenties. Pulse, and other gay clubs, were where I
came out. My time in Orlando represents my passage to adulthood in many ways.


 


When I was twenty-six, gay clubs
offered a new world order. I spent all week being closeted for work, family,
church, and neighbors. But on Saturday night at the club, finally, freedom. It
was as if the community in the club was some utopia where everyone was accepted
as fully themselves. 


 


To anyone who isn’t gay this
probably sounds very strange because you get to be yourself all day every day.
But I’m sure those of you who are gay can relate to this. Especially if you
came out in the era before Ellen and Modern Family. And even still, in
some parts of the country where it isn’t safe to be out, gay clubs offer the
only respite from the rest of life.


 


To be victimized, killed, in
possibly the one place you feel safe is horrific.


 


And for those who were wounded,
whose families didn’t know until they got a call from the hospital, I feel for
them. To be forced out before you’re ready or before you’ve come to terms with
it yourself is tough to get through. 


 


I debated whether the timing was
right to publish this series because the stories are very humorous in tone. But
maybe now is the best time to publish them, because they celebrate LGBT life in
Orlando, which still burns bright, despite this terrible attack. 


 


This story is for you, Orlando.


Dedication

 

 

 


For Preston, who
survived the straw and got the girl 


 

 

 


Nash Wiley
squinted into the sun as she made the turn to park in front of Ninja Star
Coffee Bar. Central Florida in early spring was the only place to be.
Midmorning and it was warm enough to drive with the top down. 


She killed the
engine and then tilted the rearview mirror sideways. Her hair appropriately
disheveled with expensive hair products. Check. No foreign substances in front
teeth from the breakfast she’d just inhaled. Check. As she stepped out of the
car, she subtly ran her fingers over the fly of her jeans. Zipper in the up
position. Check.


As she sauntered
toward the coffeehouse, she glanced back at her ride. What a cliché. She’d
always mocked guys who checked out their car as they walked away from it and
now she was doing the same goofy thing. Of course the car was still exactly
where she’d parked it two minutes ago. Birds passed overhead, and she shot them
a glare, warning that they should avoid making any deposits on her freshly
washed roadster.


The café wasn’t
too busy. Nash might actually arrive for work on time. 


There were a
couple of hipster wannabes ahead of her obsessively checking their phones. 
Nash watched the line, hoping her turn in the queue would be awarded to the
cute barista rather than the bearded dude who looked as if he’d gotten lost on
his way to Portland. The tone of the whole day could be thrown off by a bad
barista encounter on the way to work.


Lucky for Nash,
bearded dude got stuck answering a million questions about the café’s roasting
procedures for their fair trade coffee beans from hipster number two. She
smiled at the cute, willowy barista with the dainty nose ring and an intricate
henna tattoo on her left hand.


“Hi, I haven’t
seen you this week.”


“Yeah, it’s been a
crazy week.” Nash had overslept the last three days and as punishment had been
relegated to drinking coffee at the office. She didn’t even have to be logged
in until ten, but as far as her internal clock was concerned that might as well
have been dawn. 


“What can I get
you?” 


“An Americano with
room. Thanks.”


“I’ll get that
right up for you. It’s Nash, right?” She held a Sharpie to the side of the
paper cup.


“Yeah, Nash.” Such
a small thing, but she always got the warm fuzzies when cute baristas
remembered her name. 


Nash moved to the
side of the front counter. She leaned against the wall and checked her phone
while she waited for her coffee. There was a text from her pal Jan Webber.


Are we going
out tonight? texted Web.


Sure,
replied Nash.


Time?


Late.
Timing was everything in Nash’s opinion. You didn’t want to arrive early and
look too eager, too single, or too desperate. The triple threat.


Yer killin’ me.
Define late.


11:00?


Yes. Pick me
up?


Sure. Nash
clicked off. She’d just done her part to contribute to the demise of modern
discourse with a string of single syllable responses. It wasn’t that Nash was a
bad communicator, at least not from her perspective. She was just a lazy
texter. Besides, she could only be expected to type single word answers since
she was walking back to her car while holding her coffee in her other hand. 


Nash dropped into
the low altitude bucket seat of her small car. This little roadster was barely
a foot off the ground. She’d bought it from an old guy whose knees would no
longer allow him to climb out of it. He’d babied this car. He’d garaged it and
only driven it six thousand miles in more than a decade. The car was mint.


She put on dark
shades and merged into traffic heading toward downtown Orlando. Shots of
sunlight like small solar flares bounced off the glassy front of the Sun Trust
Bank tower. Nash was only a block from work, on Orange Avenue, stopped at a
light. She was lost in thought, singing along to some old Donnas CD she’d found
in a desk drawer at home. The turn arrow signaled green for go and she began to
turn.


A second later,
Nash’s world went completely white. The loss of visual made the crunching
sounds she heard next even more confusing, then she felt the car shift as it
was pushed sideways through the intersection. The white shape receded almost as
quickly as it had appeared, and she realized the airbag had deployed. She’d
never been in a car when the airbag deployed, and her brain struggled to grasp
the significance of that event. She blinked slowly and focused on breathing.
Steam rose from the dark opening of the crunched hood. Instinctively, Nash
switched the car off although she realized as she made the turning motion with
her hand that the engine had already died.


Someone was
yelling. She looked over just as a rather large guy jumped out of his giant ass
SUV.


“Dude, I’m so
sorry! That was all me!” He waved at her from the side of a large white
Suburban that he’d driven up onto the sidewalk. He was already on his cell
phone talking loudly.


“Are you calling
the cops?” Nash opened the door and tried to get up. She felt lightheaded, and
she grasped the doorframe to steady her shaking hand. 


“No, I’m calling
my wife.”


The guy must have
had two small children in the car with him. They were toddling around on the
sidewalk near the SUV, uncomfortably close to the street. He seemed upset and
distracted. She leaned back against the door of her car. She was still in the
middle of the intersection with little remnants of her roadster littered all
about as morning commuters slipped slowly past.


“Are you okay?” A
very attractive woman approached, wearing scrubs with a kitten pattern. Her
hair was brown and touched her shoulders. It was hard to make kitten scrubs
look sexy, but this woman did.


“Uh, I think I’m
okay.” 


“My name is Anna.
I’m a nurse. I was a couple of cars behind you when the accident happened.” She
held Nash’s face in her hands and looked into her eyes as if she was checking
pupil size, not as if she cared about their blue color. Anna had intense brown
eyes with the tiniest flecks of auburn around the edges. “Can you tell me your
name?”


“Nash. It’s short
for Nashville.”


“Is that where
you’re from?”


“No, I’m from
Memphis.”


“You’re funny.”


Too bad I
wasn’t trying to be. Nash still felt shaken up and a little tingly,
probably from nerves as the realization that she’d just been in an accident
began to slowly sink in. 


Her name wasn’t
supposed to be Nash. It was supposed to be Beth. But the labor and delivery had
been rough so her mother ended up getting heavy pain meds. The drugs were slow
to wear off, and her dad hadn’t made it back to the hospital before the nurses
showed up with the paperwork for the birth certificate. Her mother had always
wanted to go to Nashville so that was the first name that came to mind. And then
she’d confided later to Nash’s father that she felt like a human wishbone after
the delivery. Name number two. By the time her father had changed the flat tire
and made it to the maternity ward, Nashville Wishbone Wiley was her official
moniker of record. 


“You may be in a
bit of shock.” Anna ran her hands down Nash’s arms. She gently moved the joints
of Nash’s elbows and wrists.


“Really? Well, I
did see white, but the not the sort of white light you don’t come back from.”
For a moment, Nash thought how sad it was that her mother had never managed to
make the three-hour drive from Memphis to Nashville. To her mother, Nashville
was like this mythical city where Dolly Parton, Tammy Wynette, and Loretta Lynn
roamed the sidewalks during the daytime and filled concert halls at night
crooning for adoring fans. 


“Your pupils seem
normal. Are you hurt anywhere?”


“Just my arm a
little.” Nash rolled her forearm over to reveal a red swath up the inside
beneath the cuff of her rolled shirtsleeve.


“That’s probably a
chemical burn from the airbag.” Anna looked around them. “I think we should
push your car out of the intersection.”


Nash realized for
the first time that traffic had piled up around the lane the crumpled roadster
was blocking. She climbed back into the car and put the stick in neutral. The
two of them slowly pushed the car over to the curb nearby. Mr.
Suburban-Driving-Dad was still freaking out and pacing while talking in an
excited yet indecipherable voice into his phone.


Nash was just
about to ask Anna for her last name or maybe her phone number when the police
arrived. A very efficient and slightly intimidating officer showed up and began
to ask Nash questions about the accident. This female police officer had a
utility belt loaded with enough weapons, ammo, and gear to make Batman green
with envy. By the time Nash turned back, Anna was gone. 


Damn.


“Nash! What
happened?” Nash’s co-worker, Gary, strode toward her. As usual, he was wearing
jeans, Converse sneakers, and a tight-fitting T-shirt to equally highlight both
his abs and his arms. His short dark hair was perfectly sculpted. Gay guys were
so good with the details of being well groomed.


“That guy over
there ran a red light.” Nash nodded in the direction of the other driver.


“Look at your
car!”


“Dude, I can see
my car. It’s probably totaled.”


“That’s American
engineering for you. Mine’s hardly got a scratch!” Mr. Suburban-Driver had
obviously overheard her comment and was shouting in their direction.


What an asshole.
His car was five times the size of her little BMW Z3 Roadster, and she’d walked
away from a head-on collision with nothing more than a rug burn. Her cheeks
flamed hot at his dismissal of her nearly vintage ride. 


“Who was that
hottie nurse you were talking to just a minute ago?” Gary’s question pulled her
attention back to their conversation.


“Just some woman
who was behind me in traffic.”


“She probably
thought you were some cute guy who needed to be rescued. You’d be my prep
school dream date if you weren’t a woman and if you were about five years
younger.”


“I’m twenty-nine
and so are you.”


“Yeah, but I look
twenty-five.”


“Some friend you
are. I just had a near death experience and now you’re standing here telling me
I look old? Maybe you could just leave and send over someone who cares.”


“I think she just
left. She was wearing scrubs with kittens.” Gary reached for her to-go cup out
of the mangled car. “Here. Finish your Americano.” He was holding his phone at
waist height, taking a photo of something. 


“What are you
doing?” She turned to try to figure out what he was aiming for.


“That guy’s wife
has the number for a bail bonds company printed across the tail of her giant
T-shirt. So classy. I’m trying to take a photo of her ass, but she won’t stand
still.” The wife had obviously joined the driver of the other car. She handed
juice boxes to the kids and hustled them off the busy sidewalk toward her car. 


Nash sipped her
coffee and watched. The crash had gathered a small crowd. Well, at least her
Americano was still warm. And she’d survived. But she feared her little dream
car was toast. It was just ten past ten and she’d made it within two blocks of
the office parking lot. She was going to be late for work, but at least this
time it wasn’t her fault.


###


After the police
finished with Nash, she watched the tow truck haul her car away and then walked
the remaining two blocks to the newspaper. Luckily, it was a slow news day so
she had some time to recover from her chaotic morning.


Over the course of
Nash’s career, the newspaper industry had constricted quite a bit. Not just in
terms of layoffs, but even the width of the broadsheet paper they printed on
had shrunk. The graphics department had once been a buzzing hub of creativity
that employed twelve people. Now there were two—Gary and Nash.


Gary waved two
graphic request forms in the air. “I’ve got a locator map and a bar chart for
biz news. Which do you want?”


“I’ll take the
locator map.” It was only after she had the request in her hand that she
realized the map was related to her morning crash.


“It seems you
impacted traffic enough downtown this morning to win a spot in the traffic
recap of the local news section.”


Nash slumped back
in her chair and sighed. Insult to injury, that’s what this was. Insult to
fucking injury.


###


Nash got a ride
from Gary to the rental car place after work. Her insurance covered a rental
car until such time as they could determine the extent of the roadster’s
damage. Given the colossal size difference of the car that hit her, she feared
the worst.


A doleful cloud of
sadness settled over her as she pulled out of the rental lot in the four-door,
champagne colored auto. Was champagne really a color? Not in Nash’s opinion.
And she didn’t like sensible cars any more than she liked sensible shoes. She
was mourning the loss of her roadster already. 


But who could stay
depressed for long in Orlando, right? This was Walt Disney World’s backyard,
full of magic and giant walk-around anthropomorphic characters. The weather was
always perfect, except for the occasional hurricane. Even then, she was
thankful to live in an old Victorian near downtown and not in a trailer.


Nash drove past
her house and parked a block farther down the tree-lined brick street. All the
streets were brick in this historic neighborhood near downtown. She hoped no
one she knew spotted her driving this car…ever. 


Walking back
toward her apartment, located in the back half of the old Victorian, she sent
her friend Web a text.


Dude, I’m not
going out tonight. Bad day. Z3 is totaled. She added a sad face at the end
of her text.


What? Are you
okay?


Yes and no. I’m
driving a sad rental car.


Nuff said. No
worries. We’ll hang out Friday. Sorry about your car, man. 


Two seconds after
she dropped her phone on the kitchen counter, it buzzed again. This time the
message was from Stacy, a woman that Nash occasionally dated. Calling what they
did together a date might have been overstating things. Basically, Stacy would
invite Nash over or show up at her place and they’d role-play. Nash had never
been much into role-playing, but Stacy loved it, and sometimes it was fun.
Maybe a little escapism would cheer her up.


Can I come
over? After showing up once unannounced and finding out Nash was on a for
real date, Stacy now checked before dropping by.


Yeah, I just
got home.


I’ll be there
in forty-five minutes. I’ll bring pizza. She always ended her texts with
red lips.


Nash looked at her
phone for a moment. Did she have a signature emoji? Not really. Maybe she
should work on that. She shed her clothes in the bedroom and took a quick shower.
The apartment wasn’t overly tidy, but it was clean enough by bachelor
standards, with a slight lived-in look. Nash decided the place was in passable
shape for visitors. She opened a bottle of red wine and left it on the counter
to breathe. She was finger-combing her damp hair when she heard a knock at the
door.


Stacy was holding
a pizza box, wearing a trench coat, and carrying a leather bomber jacket over
her arm. This was highly suspicious given the warm evening temperature. Nash
squelched a laugh.


“Uh, are you
expecting a sudden cold snap?” Nash leaned against the open door giving Stacy
and up and down look.


“This one is for
you.” Stacy held the leather jacket up for Nash.


“Who am I supposed
to be?”


“A pizza deliver
boy, with an emphasis on the word boy.”


“Oh.” Nash
motioned for Stacy to come in before the neighbors also got curious about
exactly what was under the trench coat. “I’ll need to accessorize for that.
Come in.”


“I can wait in the
living room.” Stacy smiled and kissed Nash on the cheek as she walked past.
Stacy was a little older than Nash, with long dark wavy hair and curves that
tugged the buttons at the front of her knee-length coat. She was super femme
and an excessive flirt. Stacy liked to have a good time, and she always made
sure Nash was having as much fun as she was. Plus, she liked to feed Nash, so
she usually brought dinner, always a bonus.


Seven minutes
later, Nash was standing on her own doorstep with a boxed pizza, a bulge at her
crotch, and wearing the leather jacket with no shirt underneath. She saw
movement out of the corner of her eye and turned to see her very attractive
neighbor, Lindsay, unabashedly staring at her. Great. Nash gave Lindsay
a weak smile and a small wave. And then she waited for Lindsay to go inside
before she knocked. 


Nash felt like an
idiot; she hoped this was worth the questions from Lindsay that would now
inevitably follow.


“Hi.” Stacy held
the door. She’d changed out of the trench coat into Nash’s bathrobe.


“Pizza delivery.”
This was the hardest part of the game for Nash, the fake dialogue. It was a
good thing she’d gone into art rather than acting in college.


“What kind of
pizza?”


“Uh…meat lovers?”


“Please come in.
While I find something to give you for a tip.”


Nash stepped
inside and set the pizza on the counter. She turned to see that Stacy had let
the robe drape open at the front to reveal her nude figure underneath. Nash was
getting warm, too warm for a coat. She unzipped the jacket. Stacy stepped close
and began to rub the bulge at the front of her jeans. The friction from the
base of the strap-on and the soft crush of Stacy’s breasts against her bare
chest were getting Nash even hotter.


“I think I might
have something for a tip in the bedroom.” Stacy directed Nash to follow her to
the back of the apartment.


“What kind of tip
did you have in mind?” Nash was running out of made up dialogue, she hoped they
could move things along.


Stacy turned,
dropped the robe to the floor, and began to work at the buttoned fly of Nash’s
jeans. She pushed them down to reveal the strap-on. She smiled up at Nash as
she kneeled and began to work the tip of it with her mouth.


Nash clenched and
unclenched her fists as she looked down at Stacy’s luscious shoulders and hips.
“If you keep doing that you’re going to make me—”


“Don’t. Not yet.”
Stacy slid onto the bed, crawled backward, and motioned with her index finger
for Nash to follow. “Get rid of the jeans, but leave the jacket on.” 


Nash moved onto
the bed and settled between Stacy’s legs wearing only the leather jacket and
the boi toy. There was lube on the bedside table, and Nash took a moment to
apply it liberally to the shaft. Stacy’s eyes followed the movement of Nash’s
hand as she stroked slowly. Then she worked the tip of it against Stacy but
didn’t push the toy inside.


“So how often do
you order the meat lovers pizza?” asked Nash in a low voice. 


Stacy shifted
beneath her, wrapping her legs around Nash and pulling her close. “Often.
Sausage is my favorite topping.” 


Nash couldn’t help
but laugh. But when Stacy closed her eyes and moaned, Nash thrust inside,
slowly at first and then deeper as Stacy moved beneath her, hands on Nash’s ass
dictating the depth of each thrust.


Nash braced on one
elbow to palm Stacy’s breast. She pinched the nipple just enough to make it
hard and then thrust her tongue in Stacy’s mouth. By the way Stacy was moving,
Nash could tell she was close. 


Nash was trying to
stay in the moment, but for some reason, Anna’s face kept flashing into her
mind. She closed her eyes and tried to focus on the sensations of fucking
Stacy, but closing her eyes just made it worse.


Stacy’s cry
brought her back to the present. Stacy dug her nails into Nash’s back.


“Stay there. Don’t
pull out.” Stacy clung to her, her body rigid for a moment, and then relaxed.
She smiled up at Nash and kissed her sweetly. “Did you come, baby?”


“Yeah.” Nash
wasn’t sure why she lied. Maybe it was the Anna sighting. Maybe she was just
tired and no longer in the mood. At any rate, now that she was thinking of
Anna, her feelings about this date with Stacy had shifted.


She pulled out
slowly and dropped to the bed beside Stacy and rolled onto her back. Stacy
began to stroke the toy, making sure to press the base of it in just the right
spot. “Are you sure you don’t want a little more…of this?” Stacy lightly kissed
Nash’s chest as she worked the shaft of the toy with her hand.


Stacy was here,
and she wanted to please Nash. What she was doing felt good. Why waste the evening
thinking about a woman whose phone number she didn’t even have? Nash smiled and
ran her fingers down Stacy’s back. “I think I could definitely handle a little
more of whatever you want to do.”


Stacy began to
kiss her way down Nash’s torso as she positioned herself between Nash’s legs.
“Good, because so could I.”


###


Nash called in
sick the next day. She’d slept late and then spent most of the afternoon
dealing with her insurance company’s claims division. It would take almost a
week before she got either a ruling on the repair viability of her crunched
roadster, or a check. After hanging up the phone, Nash decided to medicate by
watching back-to-back episodes of X-files reruns, mooning over Scully
while consuming an entire box of Frosted Flakes. The sugar rush finally wore
off, and she collapsed onto her bed, the sheets still tangled from Stacy’s
visit the previous night.


Friday, she woke
with a start. She’d overslept. She hustled through a shower and then headed
outside, only to realize she couldn’t find her nondescript rental car with the
soulless color. She walked up the street pressing the unlock button on the
electronic key fob to discover which car responded.


The workday passed
at a snail’s pace. No amount of coffee consumption seemed to help. She was sure
her eight-hour day lasted at least twelve. 


Nash texted Web on
the way to the parking lot after work. Can you come pick me up tonight? I
don’t want to be seen in this car.


Sure. Ten
o’clock? Web shot back.


Yeah, sounds
good.


Nash parked down
the street again, well past her driveway. By the time she walked back to her
apartment, her neighbor was checking the mail.


“Hi, Nash.” As
usual, Lindsay looked like she’d just stepped off the front of Surfer Girl
Magazine, if there was such a publication. She was wearing shorts that
showed off her tan, shapely legs and a tight-fitting knit tank top, with her
long blond hair wafting softly around her face in the breeze. Seriously, who
looked this good all the time?


“Hi, Lindsay.”
Nash was hoping to get inside quickly before Lindsay asked about her Wednesday
night pizza delivery.


“So, why were you
delivering pizza to yourself the other day?”


Not that lucky.
“Um, it was a little game for my friend, Stacy.”


“I see. She was
the woman in the trench coat?”


“Yeah.” Nash tried
to act nonchalant by stopping to check her mailbox on the wall next to
Lindsay’s. Nothing.


“Maybe we could
play that game with you sometime?”


Nash coughed involuntarily
and took a step back. If Lindsay was the cover model for Surfer Girl
Magazine, then her girlfriend Shay was the cover model for Teen Vogue.
Nash figured Shay was probably in her early twenties, but she looked eighteen.
They were both gorgeous.


There was no way
Lindsay was saying what Nash thought she was saying, so she smiled and blew it
off. “Yeah, that’d be fun sometime. Stacy always orders meat lovers.”


“Hm, my favorite.”


What the hell?
Nash smiled nervously and waved as she ducked into her apartment. Okay, that
was weird. Was Lindsay just hitting on her? She shook her head and dropped her
keys on the counter. It was only seven thirty. She had plenty of time to
shower, eat, and change before Web showed up.


Web waited at the
curb in her vintage Bronco. The exhaust for the behemoth V8 sounded like a
rocket engine, and it probably burned just as much gas.


Web was in her
usual attire. Nash was aiming for the androgynous metrosexual look, whereas Web
was straight up butch. She only ever wore button-downs and jeans, with
motorcycle boots, despite the fact that Web had never owned a motorcycle. But
who was Nash to judge? Besides, Web was a great wingman at the club. They
didn’t compete for the same women, and no one ever assumed they were a couple.
Always a risk when two women frequented lesbian bars together. 


Web liked her
women flashy—lipstick, long nails, big hair, and heels. Nash was also attracted
to femme women, but women with more of a classic approach to fashion. She
didn’t care so much whether they wore a dress or jeans; it was more about how
they moved, their attitude, and the shape of their hands. Oh how Nash loved a
girl with delicate, feminine hands. That was her weakness, and depending on how
a woman used those hands, she could own Nash for the night. 


Web loved femme
girls, too. Unfortunately, tight skirts and lift kits don’t mix well so Web
stowed a folding stepladder in the back of the Bronco for when the ladies
needed a step up. Luckily, Nash exceeded by two inches the five-foot eight-inch
height requirement needed to climb into the Bronco without a stepladder.


“How are you
feeling?” Web threw the vehicle into gear and pulled away from the curb.


“Fine. Why do you
ask?”


“You know,
sometimes after a wreck your back can get all tweaked and stuff.”


“No, I’m not sore
at all. Probably because I never saw the guy coming. I didn’t tense up when he
hit me.”


“That’s good.
You’ll be able to dance without looking like you’re eighty and all stove-up.”


“What does stove-up
even mean?”


“You know, lame.
When you’ve got a hitch in your giddyup.”


“Web, you talk
like you’re an old farmer from the Deep South.”


“I am from the
Deep South. If you’d listen to me once in a while, I might actually learn you
some culture.” 


Nash snorted. “The
day I’m taking cultural tips from you, is the day I need to just pack it in.”


“I’m giving you
gems here and you’re blowing me off. It’s no mystery why I get all the women.”
Web grinned and shoved Nash in the shoulder.


“Hey, keep both
hands on the wheel. I don’t want this monster to go off the road. One wreck
this week is enough.”


The club was in
full swing when they arrived. Web and Nash took up a position near the bar that
offered them the best view of the dance floor and the surrounding tables. Web
seemed to be in full cruise mode, but now that they were here, Nash was feeling
oddly out of sorts. She’d been nursing her first drink for an hour. At this
point it was mostly water from the melted ice. She pivoted and nodded for the
bartender to bring another.


“You seem like
your heart’s not in this tonight.” Web was working on her third or fourth
beverage. Her speech was slightly slurred so Nash made a mental note to get the
car keys. She was obviously going to be driving them home.


“I think I’m just
a little distracted.”


“Distracted? By
who? Is she on the dance floor now?” Web was scanning the bar.


“No, she’s not
here. She stopped to help when I wrecked my car. She’s a nurse.”


“Does the nurse
have a name?”


“Anna.”


“Hmm, remember
that nurse I dated? The redhead? That was a total disaster.”


“You didn’t really
date her. You went out twice.”


“My point exactly.
I couldn’t deal with her crazy work schedule. Nurses work nights. You’ll be
lonely.”


“I didn’t even get
her number and you’re already worried about what shift she works?” Nash paid for
her drink and took a sip. “It’s weird. I met her for five minutes and I can’t
stop thinking about her.”


“Hold that
thought.” Web motioned with her head. “Check out the green dress, two o’clock.”


“She’s checking
you out.”


“Damn right she’s
checking me out. And she’s hot.” Web smiled in the direction of Ms. Green
Dress, never taking her eyes off the woman as she raised her drink.


Unfortunately, Web
misjudged the location of the cocktail straw in her glass and shoved it up her
nose. Nash coughed, nearly choking on her drink. Blood was gushing from Web’s
nose as if someone had punched her.


Web let out a
pained yowl and rocked back and forth while she covered her bloody nose with
her hand.


“Hey! Can I get a
towel?” Nash yelled in the direction of the bartender who was standing a few
feet away. Nash handed Web a handful of cocktail napkins while she waited for a
clean towel. “Hold these on your nose and lean your head back.” Nash pushed Web
into a seated position on a nearby stool. At the sight of blood, the crowd had
parted like the Red Sea around them, and suddenly, seats had opened up.


Nash checked under
the napkins. “The straw is still there. Can you pull it out?”


Web had tears in
her eyes. She tentatively tried to pull the straw. She howled with pain. “It’s stuck!”


The bartender
tossed Nash a white towel.


“I’m calling 911.
That’s way too much blood.” The bartender reached for the phone before Nash
could stop her.


“I don’t need no
ambulance!” Web’s voice was muffled underneath the towel.


“Well, I think
you’re getting one anyway. It’s probably a liability for her not to call.” Nash
noticed Ms. Green Dress hovering nearby in the crowd that had gathered. Poor
Web. She’d never get the blood out of her shirt, and she hadn’t even gotten a
chance to ask the woman to dance. Well, at least her inebriation was probably
dulling some of the pain.


Within minutes,
the EMTs had Web strapped to a gurney and they were wheeling her toward the
door. Strapped down to the stretcher, Web waved Nash over. She bent down to
catch what she expected to be the desperate final words from her bloodied
comrade before the EMTs lifted the gurney into the ambulance. 


Web grasped Nash’s
hand as she leaned over, her ear close to Web’s blood smeared lips. “Get her
number for me.”


 


*


 


Nash followed the
ambulance in Web’s Bronco. And after a few minutes, she managed to find Web in
one of the ER beds. A man and a woman in scrubs were leaning over her. The man
gave Nash a quick glance over his shoulder as he pulled a syringe from a drawer
in the rolling cabinet near the bed.


“Is she a friend
of yours?”


Nash nodded.


“Well, I’ve got to
give her a shot because I’m having trouble dislodging the straw. You might not
want to be here for this.” He turned toward Web with the full syringe and
inserted the needle at the top of Web’s nose, very close to her eye.


Nash swayed on her
feet in the doorway. She was fighting the urge to throw up or pass out, maybe
both. She stepped out of the room and leaned against the wall.


“Nash?”


Nash was sure she
was pea green when she turned to look in the direction of the voice. What were
the odds that they ended up at the place where Anna worked? Maybe Nash’s luck
was improving. Anna reached for her arm.


“I think you need
to sit down. Come in here.” Anna ushered Nash into the room next door and
helped her sit on the examination table. “What are you doing here? Are you
hurt?”


Nash looked down
and for the first time noticed the spots of blood on her shirt. “I’m fine. It’s
my friend, Web. She had an…accident.”


“When I saw you in
the hall just now you looked like you were about to pass out.”


“Needles. I hate
them. They hate me. We bring out the worst in each other.”


Anna pulled the
curtain around the bed and stood between Nash’s legs checking her pupils again.
“Do you still feel like you’re going to pass out?”


“No, I think I’m
okay.” The truth was she’d gone from feeling lightheaded to feeling tingly all
over, but she was pretty sure that sensation had more to do with Anna standing
close than it did a fear of needles. 


There was an
uncomfortable moment of silence. Anna reached over as if she was going to brush
hair away from Nash’s forehead and then seemed to change her mind. She let her
hand fall to the edge of the bed.


“I’m sorry I
didn’t get to thank you for stopping the other day, when I wrecked my car.”
Nash searched Anna’s face in an effort to read her emotions.


“I’m just glad you
were okay. I couldn’t really stick around because I needed to get to work.”


“No kittens
today?” Nash had noticed that Anna was wearing regular blue scrubs tonight. And
if she wasn’t mistaken, Anna seemed to be pleased that she’d noticed.


“I’m not on the
kids’ ward tonight.” Anna smiled. This time she did touch Nash’s forehead. Then
she moved closer. She was standing between Nash’s legs, her delicate, slender hands
resting on Nash’s thighs. “So you noticed the kittens, huh?”


“I try to pay
attention.” Her body was buzzing from its proximity to Anna’s. She wanted to
kiss Anna, badly. But at the same time she was too nervous to make the first
move. “Would you kiss me?” Nash whispered the question. 


Anna didn’t
verbally respond. She cocked her head slightly in this completely adorable way.
“That’s not exactly protocol. I am on duty, you know.”


“But I’m not your
patient.”


“No, I guess you
aren’t.” Anna leaned in and lightly kissed Nash on the mouth. It was a chaste
kiss, but she maintained contact long enough for Nash to feel heat rise to her
cheeks. Anna pulled back from the kiss and blinked several times before her
focus seemed to return. Her eyes searched Nash’s then dropped to Nash’s lips.


Nash pulled Anna
close and kissed her again. Gently, she pushed against Anna’s mouth seeking to
deepen their kiss. She felt Anna’s fingers in the short hair at the back of her
neck. Then they were holding each other, with their upper bodies pressed
together, and the warmth of their embrace gave Nash the strangest sensation.
Anna made her feel present, grounded, truly held in a way she’d never felt with
anyone on a first kiss, ever.


Anna finally broke
the kiss, the pale skin of her cheeks and neck flushed a delicate rose. She
took a step back and ran her fingers through her hair. “I should get back to
work.”


“Anna, can I call
you sometime?” Nash wasn’t going to let her get away a second time without
getting her number.


Anna pulled a
scrap of paper from the pocket of her scrubs and scribbled on it. She handed
the paper to Nash, and when Nash reached for it they held hands for a moment.


“Can I call you
tomorrow?” Nash’s voice cracked. She was still feeling a little breathless and
unsettled from their kiss.


“Yeah.” Anna
straightened her shirt and pulled the curtain back. “I’ll talk to you tomorrow,
Nashville Wiley.” She smiled at Nash.


After she’d gone,
Nash read the note in her hand. Anna Hayes in neat cursive was written above
her phone number. 


Anna Hayes,
you’re a great kisser. Nash eased off the bed and walked to Web’s room next
door. 


The bed had been
raised at one end so that Web was almost sitting up. There was gauze coming out
both nostrils, and the front of her pink oxford was dark red. No one would ever
believe this much blood loss could be caused by a poorly aimed cocktail straw.


Nash wheeled a
stool over to the bedside. “Hey, man, how are you feeling?”


“Okay. I probably
feel worse than I look.”


“Actually, you
look pretty bad.” Nash had to smother a laugh.


“Don’t make me
laugh. It hurts.”


“When can you
leave?”


“They’re coming
back to put a bandage on. They just want to make sure the bleeding has stopped
for sure, and they’re getting paperwork I need to sign.”


“This will cheer
you up.” Nash handed Web a matchbook from the club. There was a phone number
written on the inside flap.


“Green dress?”


“Of course. I’ve
got your back, man.”


 


*


 


Nash had driven
Web home. It was almost two a.m. by the time they got to Web’s apartment. Nash
decided to stay over on the couch in case Web had any trouble during the night.
She was groggy from pain meds and in no condition to be left alone.


It was barely six
o’clock when Nash felt something tugging her shoulder.


“Nash? Hey, Nash,
are you awake?”


“I am now.” Nash
squinted up at Web. “What’s wrong?”


“I’m starving.
Let’s go to the Waffle House.”


Nash was quiet for
a moment, taking stock of her hunger level. It was true that with the trip to
the ER the night before they hadn’t made their usual two a.m. breakfast run.
She realized she was starving, too.


“Okay, just give
me a minute and I’ll be ready.” Nash heaved herself off the sofa. She pulled
her pants on over her boxers. She’d slept in her shirt, which still had small
spots of blood on it, but she figured the ladies that worked the early morning
shift at Waffle House had seen worse.


Nash drove again.
Web moaned and held her nose every time they hit a bump in the road. 


“Sorry.”


“It’s okay. I’ll
live.”


Within twenty
minutes, they were settled into a booth and a full-figured woman with Cora May
on her nametag was calling them Hon as she set steaming plates of food
down in front of them. 


Nash sat across
from Web, who wore a huge bandage covering the middle of her face like some
gauzy white badge of courage. Web was attempting to eat small bites of her
waffle without getting syrup on the bandage.


Early morning
sunlight broke through the palm trees and split into narrow shafts by the
letters of the Waffle House sign as Nash sipped her coffee. Grease smudges on
the windows refracted the sun’s rays sprinkling tiny rainbows across the
interior.


Nash slipped her
hand into her pocket, and as her fingers brushed the scrap of paper with Anna’s
number, she had only one thought. 


This is gonna
to be a great day.

 

The End
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